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    MINUTES

  GATEWAY SERVICE SECTOR COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

Southern California Gas Company 

9240 Firestone Blvd.

Downey, CA 90241

Thursday, October 9, 2003
Called to order:

Council Members present:

Samuel Peña (Chair)

Bonnie Lowenthal (Vice Chair)

JoAnn Eros-Delgado

Larry R. Nelson

Jacqueline Rynerson  

Walley Shidler

Cynde Soto

1.
Roll Call/Self Introductions



Larry R. Nelson expressed his displeasure that there was no flag in the meeting room and that the Pledge of Allegiance was not on the Agenda.

2.
RECEIVED Public Comment

John Williams commutes from downtown Long Beach to Hollywood and is concerned regarding public safety on the Blue and Red Lines at night.  Also, he requests that security check for fares and monitor vandalism.


Vice Chair Bonnie Lowenthal requested a written response for Mr. Williams.  Captain Dan Finkelstein stated he would respond.  Chair Samuel Peña expressed his concerns regarding security measures and asked that this topic be placed on the November agenda.

3.
APPROVED Minutes of September 11, 2003 Council Meeting

Note: Mr. Nelson stated he did not receive the transcript of the Town Hall Meeting (Public Hearing for Service Changes). 

4.
RECEIVED oral report of General Manager


Rich Rogers provided an update on the labor negotiations and stated that the cooling off period for ATU ends October 13, 2003.

The ATMS system is 100% complete at Division 1 and 30% complete at Division 2.

Council members have toured Divisions 1 and 2.

Community Relations outreach for the month:
Paramount Safety Health Expo
Pico Rivera School 

10/11/03 – City of Lynwood Red Ribbon Week
10/13/03 – City of Bellflower

Upcoming Events:

11/14/03 – Gateway Cities Open House
11/17/03 – Mobility 21 Transportation Summit

Operations Report
Mr. Rogers provided a copy of the August 2003 Gateway Cities Operations Report to the Council members.  He explained the variances, detailed on a line-by-line comparison to the budget.  

Mr. Rogers reports that the Gateway Cities Sector is $2.5M under the budget in allocated expenses.  They strive to keep labor cost down, however, it is a challenge due to long-term absences; 25% of the vehicle operations workforce is out 30 days or longer.  The sector is continuing to recruit.  Agencywide, we are short over 100 operators.  Consequently, the overtime rate has increased.

Mr. Shidler inquired regarding the $70,945 figure on line 14 of the report.  Mr. Rogers stated that “Other Sector Support” included other departments that provide support functions such as Planning, Human Resources, etc.  

Ms. Lowenthal inquired regarding the 25% long-term absence.  Mr. Rogers stated that many of these employees are on Workers Compensation and there has been an increase due to labor negotiations.  Prior to this time, the long-term leave rate was 17%.  Ms. Lowenthal asked if it is reasonable for members of the union to talk about the high rate of absences for the drivers and mechanics.  Ms. Rynerson stated this is a complex issue and they need a special meeting to review the matter.  Mr. Peña asked for a staff report stating the union’s position.  Mr. Rogers stated that this information couldn’t be disclosed publicly because we are in the midst of negotiations.

Mr. Rogers will identify the percentage of absenteeism, the term and some of the methods in place to promote a healthy workplace.  Mr. Rogers will present the report at the next meeting.  Mr. Nelson wants to know how many people are hurt and receive a report on their recovery status.  Mr. Nelson wants actual HARD numbers, not percentages or charts.

Mr. Rogers reported that there has been an increase in the number of complaints per 100,000 boardings.  The sector has increased the supervision, scheduled more ride checks and are reviewing customer relations training for the operators.  The on-time performance is below the target and the staff is making adjustments where necessary.  Mr. Shidler asked what is the biggest complaint.  Mr. Rogers responded, “service reliability”.  Mr. Rogers will bring a recap report each month by classification.  Mr. Rogers stated that the bus traffic accidents are decreasing. 



Mr. Peña thanked Cathy Manzo for the MTA newspaper articles e-mailed to the Council members.


5.
RECEIVED brief overview PowerPoint Presentation on the Smart Card and Universal Fare System (Update) by Jane Matsumoto, Transportation Manager IV, New Technology and 

Systems Implementation

UFS is an integrated system for rail, bus point of sale and back-office computer system.  The contract was awarded to Cubic Transportation Systems, Inc. in February 2002.  The MTA pilot test is scheduled for July to September 2004.  The Muni installation begins 2005.  Mario Ortega from the Revenue Collections Department demonstrated the use of the Smart Card with the farebox.  

Mr. Nelson asked if the system has a tracking component whereby MTA can derive information from the Smart Card.  Ms. Matsumoto stated it does and the electronic chip can capture rides by time, date and vehicle. Mr. Nelson asked if the data could be downloaded from the internet.  Ms. Matsumoto stated the feature could be used to register the card and the monthly pass.  Mr. Nelson asked if the card could tell if it was running out of money.  Ms. Matsumoto stated that a summary of the card could be obtained.  Mr. Nelson expressed his concern regarding getting information to the public.  Ms. Matsumoto stated they would coordinate with the Marketing Department to educate employer groups and the general public.  The Smart Card will be available at major retailers.  Mr. Shidler asked what keeps a person from buying a senior pass and giving it to a 24 year old to use.  Ms. Matsumoto stated that special passes would continue to require photo identification.  Mr. Shidler asked what percentage of riders is estimated to use the Smart Card.  Ms. Matsumoto stated that currently 75% of the MTA riders are prepaid by either a pass or token.  Mr. Shidler asked if an empty card would be sold.  Ms. Matsumoto stated the card would be sold in a variety of ways, in increments, blank and the customer would decide to load the monthly pass.  Mr. Nelson asked for an explanation of Plan B in case the Smart Card does not work when a passenger boards the bus.  Ms. Matsumoto stated if the Smart Card fails, the operator would immediately report the problem.  The goal is to keep the buses running.  

Public Comment


Mr. Capo stated he has been using a similar card on the OCTA for one year.  He encouraged everyone to take line 30 to observe how the card works.  

Ms. Lowenthal asked if a passenger could transfer onto the Blue Line.  Ms. Matsumoto stated the card would be valid on the Blue Line, however, transfers will no longer be available, and the Day Pass would be in effect.  Mr. Shidler expressed his concern regarding checking for fare payment.  Ms. Matsumoto stated that fare inspectors would have handheld validators to swipe the card and issue a citation for fare evasion.

6.
APPROVED Revised Nelson Motion to Accept Staff Recommendations of FY 2004 Service Changes for Metro Gateway Cities Sector Lines 125, 128 and 130 


Briefing on updated recommendations 


Michael Sieckert, Transportation Manager IV, Gateway 

Cities Sector discussed with the Council the results of a public hearing held on September 11, 2003 regarding modifications primarily to contract lines and several MTA operated services.  A total of 27 individuals, elected officials and agencies submitted written and oral testimony on line 125, 128 and 130 by the close of the public record.  This number includes the oral testimony of 8 individuals who testified at the Gateway Public Hearing.  Of the public comment received, line 125 generated 9 responses, line 128 had 8 responses and line 130 received 10.

Based on the public comments, staff recommends:


Line 125 – revise proposal to operate 30 minute headway during weekday base period instead of hourly; revise to operate 30 minute headway all day on Saturday instead of hourly; maintain original proposal to operate hourly all day on Sunday; and maintain original proposal to transfer eastern segment of line to Norwalk Transit, segment currently operated by Norwalk line 5.  Change completes transfer of service as recommended in SABRE Study.

Line 128 – withdraw the proposal to cancel midday service on weekdays. Recent rider survey suggests higher demand during midday than previously estimated.  The extension will be considered by staff for possible future change if it is effective and can be implemented within current operating budget for this line. 

Line 130 – maintain original proposal to discontinue service east of Cerritos Mall, seven days a week.  Recent rider survey provides additional support for staff recommendation to cancel line segment.


RECEIVED Public Comment

Philip Capo expressed opposition to line 130 service change, suggested MTA coordinate with other carriers.

The Council Members discussed the service changes in detail and raised several questions to Mr. Sieckert including issues with the formula for low ridership, the portion of line 125 going to Norwalk Transit and the use of a line continuation transfer.  Ms. Rynerson expressed her concern regarding line 130 and that the Fullerton Park ‘N’ Ride is ½ mile from the Metrolink Station and the charge of the Council is to make transportation more available.  Mr. Sieckert stated that they are charged with determining if line 130 is cost effective.  Mr. Shidler expressed his concern regarding the 4.5 mile segment where there would not be any service if a portion of line 130 is discontinued.  Ms. Lowenthal asked what is the projected savings of the service change.  Mr. Rogers stated $222K this fiscal year.
Mr. Shidler asked when is the highest ridership on line 130.  Mr. Sieckert stated during the rush hour.  Mr. Shidler asked what would be the option of continuing the service during the rush hour.  Mr. Rogers stated the challenge is to focus on decisions that result in providing service in the most cost efficient and effective manner.  The recommendations are based on the lowest performing lines in the system.  Agencywide, they are striving to mitigate $3M in contract service reductions.  Mr. Peña asked if they considered transferring the service to other operators.  Mr. Rogers stated that they have not received any commitments.  Ms. Lowenthal expressed her concern regarding the distance the line 130 passengers would have to walk.  She asked if it is possible to have a shuttle as an alternative.  Mr. Sieckert stated that people must walk when they get off the bus, door-to-door service is not provided.  Ms. Rynerson stated that many people can’t drive any longer, are disabled and transit dependent.

Mr. Rogers stated that they have been working on this project for 4 months and there has been no commitment to operate the line 130 service.  The longer the delay, the more MTA must pay.  Mr. Rogers stated if the Council approves the recommendations, then staff would continue to work with the municipal operators regarding additional service.     



APPROVED REVISED NELSON MOTION:


ADOPT the service adjustments on lines 125 and 128 to become effective October 26, 2003 or later; and 
CONTINUE Line 130 in its current state, negotiate to find alternative options, and bring back at the next month’s meeting.

Ayes:
Peña, Lowenthal, Eros-Delagado, Nelson, 
Rynerson, Shilder, Soto

Noes:
None
NOTE:  Place Line 130 issue on the November Agenda.


7.
RECEIVED and FILED report on Line 460 Service/City of Downey Request (Update) by Rich Rogers, General Manager, Gateway Cities Sector

Mr. Rogers states they have evaluated the concerns of the City of Downey and are moving ahead to enhance service connectivity.  In December 2003 line 111 will be adjusted to provide 25% more service to the Green Line then connect with line 460.  A written response will be provided to Downey in hopes that this will mitigate the problem.  

James Makshanoff from the City of Downey commented that they are looking forward to working with the MTA staff to provide service to the community.  Mr. Rogers stated that adjustments have been made on the timetable at the layover.



Phillip Capo expressed his concerns regarding line 111 running 20 to 30 minutes late and missing the connections on line 460.  As a result, he occasionally must spend $20 for a taxi ride.  His concerns included how to get passengers from L.A. to Downey, Downey to Orange County.  The Blue Line is slow to downtown L.A. because it takes Washington Bl.  Also, he cannot get to the Metrolink easily. 


8.
RECEIVED report on MTA’s Image (Update) by Warren Morse, Deputy Executive Officer Communications

Mr. Shidler asked what is the cost of repainting the buses with the new color scheme.  Mr. Morse stated they are trying to make it as cost neutral as possible; buses are painted when it comes to their cycle.

Mr. Shidler asked if there has been input from staff regarding interchanging buses with the new color scheme.  For instance, if a local bus breaks down and the operator calls BOC and the mechanic only has a red bus (used on Metro Rapid service) to replace a local bus, what is the plan.  Mr. Rogers stated service delivery is first and foremost and until another bus of the same type is available, replacement would be made with the red bus.

Mr. Shidler stated that the average bus rider wants the bus clean and to arrive on time.  All predecessors of the MTA would not refer to buses as “buses”; they used the term Motor Coach, this was a big sell.

Mr. Peña asked who determines the overall budget for advertising.  Mr. Morse stated that his department does and about $4.2M is allocated for advertising. 

9.
Chair’s Remarks

Mr. Peña announced that the next Council meeting will be held on November 13; Gateway Cities Open House November 14 and Mobility 21 at the Westin Bonaventure on November 17.

10.
Consideration of Items not posted on the Agenda

NONE

Information Requested:

Bonnie Lowenthal requested a written response for Mr. John 

Williams regarding his security concerns.

Samuel Peña requested security measures be placed on the 

November agenda.

Larry R. Nelson requested report on employee injuries (how many 

people are hurt, what is the status and are they recovering).  Mr.

Nelson wants actual HARD numbers, not percentages or charts.  

Also, Mr. Nelson requested staff to place line 130 service change 

update on the November agenda.


Next Meeting:

Thursday, November 13, 2003 – 2:00 p.m.

Southern California Gas Company

9240 Firestone Blvd.

Downey, CA 90241
Adjourned at 4:40 p.m.

Prepared by:
Sharon Sterling




Council Secretary
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